
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on November 21, 2023 at 7:00 p.m. in the 
Council Chamber, Municipal Office Building, 3 Primrose Street.        
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair     C. Melillo 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas 
D. Cruson                 9  Staff   

 A. Plante                5  Public    
 T. Higgins      1 Press 
 S. Tomai  
  I. Khazadian (absent) 
 G. Petertonjes (absent) 
 
Ms. Zukowski called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Celebration of Excellence 
Mr. Melillo introduced Chris Moretti who was here to speak about our Paraprofessional of the 
Year, Amy Santoro, whose dedication and compassion have enriched the educational 
experience of our students.   
Mr. Moretti was honored to speak about Amy and all she does for Hawley and the Newtown 
district.  She encompasses the true meaning of this award.  As a special education para her 
responsibility is to work with students who require assistance due to disabilities. Amy works with 
the most challenging students and makes the difference between success or setbacks.    
 
With this being their last meeting, Mr. Melillo spoke about Ms. Zukowski and Mr. Cruson. 
He thanked Ms. Zukowski for her exceptional service and dedication as the Chair of the 
Newtown Board of Education.  Her remarkable organizational skills have aided him in adjusting 
to his new role and, in assisting others, she has fostered a collaborative atmosphere.  Her 
commitment to a data-focused approach reflects a keen understanding of our educational 
system’s complexities ensuring decisions are grounded in evidence.  He appreciated her 
selfless contributions to our community and he wished her all the best. 
 
Mr. Melillo extended heartfelt thanks to Mr. Cruson for his outstanding service as a Board of 
Education member in Newtown.  His role as a deep thinker and consensus builder has 
significantly enriched Board discussions and decision-making processes.  His commitment to 
the best interests of our students along with his technical expertise and institutional knowledge 
has left an indelible mark on our educational system.  We will miss his presence but he feels 
confident that Mr. Cruson’s new role as Selectman will continue to benefit the Newtown 
community.  He thanked him for his dedicated services and wished him the best for continued 
success in his endeavors. 
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the correspondence report.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Ms. Zukowski reported that technical difficulties would not allow those viewing the meeting to be 
able to call in. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Item 5 – Reports  



Board of Education    -2-    November 21, 2023 
 
Chair Report: Ms. Zukowski reported that it was a quiet time for the Board and had nothing to 
report.  
 
Superintendent’s Report: Mr. Melillo reported that he attended the high school play “12 Angry 
Men" and the students did a wonderful job.  Last night he attended the National Honor Society 
Induction Ceremony.  The highly anticipated football rivalry between Masuk and Newtown will 
be at the Blue and Gold Stadium Wednesday evening.  He wished all Board members and the 
Newtown community a warm and joyful Thanksgiving. 
 
Committee reports: 
Mr. Cruson reported that the Policy Committee met last Wednesday for their last meeting with 
this Board.  Policy 1700 was discussed and the new policy would allow a memorandum of 
understanding so off-duty police could come onto school grounds with a weapon.  They were 
also joined by Chief Kullgren.  They would become on-duty officers when at a school.  This 
would cover off duty police from other towns also. It is at the Board attorney for feedback now.  
We looked at the fund raising and advertising policies also but found issues so it will be 
discussed at the next policy committee meeting.   
 
Mrs. Plante reported that the CIP committee met November 16 and discussed the financial 
report.  Regarding transportation, as of last week all routes have been filled and we have six 
spare drivers.  The facility study funds have been appropriated.  Middle Gate has the last part of 
their playground equipment and we have the new truck. 
 
Mr. Vouros said Curriculum and Instruction met and tonight we will hear the report on 
kindergarten age requirements. 
There were no student reports. 
 
Financial Report and Transfers Month Ending October 31, 2023: 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report and 
transfers for the month ending October 31, 2023.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.          
Mrs. Vadas presented her report including transfers.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – Presentation 
Kindergarten Readiness/Kindergarten Age Requirements: 
Mrs. Uberti and Mrs. Petersen presented an overview of changes to the State law regarding 
kindergarten start age and provided a recommendation for the district.  Effective July 1, 2024, 
children five years of age and over who reach the age of five on or before September 1 can 
attend kindergarten.  For students who are not five by September 1, parents may submit a 
written request to the school principal seeking early admittance to the district. The school staff 
will be required to ensure that admitting such student is developmentally appropriate.  
Kindergarten registration will open earlier than before on January 28 with online registration. 
Parents can request a waiver and students will have an assessment to see if they are ready for 
kindergarten.  Looking at the numbers we feel some students will be developmentally 
appropriate to start kindergarten but we don’t know the percentage.  The location would be 
adjacent to the preschool at Sandy Hook School with one or two classrooms and would not 
require an additional teacher.  Transportation could come in at no cost as they would ride with 
the preschool students.  We are also exploring the curriculum.   
 
Mrs. Tomai asked if we charge parents for the pre-school if the children are not there for special 
education or have IEP’s. 
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Mrs. Petersen said those that sign up as typical role models have to pay for the preschool.  We 
have not discussed charging for the readiness preschool. 
 
Mr. Melillo said when looking at students entering kindergarten, he worries about parents not 
paying for preschool and the children having no learning that year.  If we can early intervene 
with these students now we may be able to offset students being referred to special education.  
The plan is to create a program for students to be ready for kindergarten.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked what would happen in January if a student is gifted who is not age 
appropriate. 
Mrs. Uberti said children cannot enter kindergarten if they are not five years of age.  Parents 
can go to a private school and have their child assessed.  By law, they cannot enter 
kindergarten if they are not five.  Even if not developmentally ready, we cannot restrict a student 
coming to kindergarten if they are five. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked how you develop a pilot that captures as much of the data and learning we 
would want to do.  It is who we will let into the pilot the first year and what we want them to 
learn.  He encouraged her to consider the nature of this pilot and broadening the eligibility 
whatever the ramifications can be if parents don’t have the means for other programs for their 
children.   
 
Mrs. Plante agreed with Mr. Higgins and Mr. Cruson in looking at year two and forward.  She is 
worried about taking too big as step for the first year and to take time to look at it and make 
changes. We will we have enough sense of the number of students who apply so we can adjust 
our budget. 
Mrs. Uberti feels we can do it in what we currently have with staffing.   
 
Mrs. Plante asked if there was a different certification for preschool. 
Mrs. Uberti stated we may have to use teachers certified in PreK-8.  We may request waivers.   
 
Mr. Vouros commented on the work Mrs. Uberti and Mrs. Petersen have done.  A lot of thought 
has gone into this and the trust is there.  We are going to have gifted students so there needs to 
be a way to get them in. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked the Board to reach out to Mrs. Uberti with other ideas.  The decision may 
be made at the next meeting. 
Mrs. Uberti said we can’t share information with families until approved by the Board. 
. 
Item 7 – Old Business 
Action on Latin I, II and II Curriculum: 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the Latin I, II and III 
curriculum.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the Educational 
Specifications for the Head O’Meadow School replacement of condensing units and coils/HVAC 
Project.  Mrs. Plante seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the Educational 
Specifications for the ventilation systems and HVAC Renovations at Newtown High School/A-
Wing HVAC Project.  Mrs. Plante seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
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MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the Educational 
Specifications for the HVAC system replacements at Newtown High School/ B-Wing HVAC 
Project.  Mrs. Plante seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Strategic Plan Update: 
Mr. Melillo gave an update on the Strategic Plan. 
 
Item 8 – New Business 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the 2024 Schedule of Board 
of Education meetings.  Mrs. Plante seconded. 
 
Mr. Cruson feels the new Board should vote on their schedule for next year.   
Ms. Zukowski said we have the option of postponing it.  The standing committees need to know 
the Board’s schedule so their meetings don’t coincide.   
 
MOTION: Mrs. Tomai moved to postpone the discussion to the next meeting.  Mr. Cruson 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
November 8, 2023.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Public Participation 
Dr. Anthony Salvatore, 25 Winthrop Street, Bristol, Connecticut, former Newtown administrator 
for 15 years and currently Co-President of the Connecticut Federation of School Administrators.  
He thanked the members for their service on the Board of Education.  He spoke about the 
National Teachers Hall of Fame in Emporia, Kansas.  They dedicated a memorial on June 12, 
2014 to fallen educators, which includes those from Sandy Hook School. It has now received 
federal designation and is the only national memorial to fallen educators.  Dr. Salvatore 
presented a picture to the Board with photographs of this memorial along with the Sandy Hook 
Memorial.  Newtown will always be remembered by the citizens of Emporia.   
 
Mr. Ramsey thanked him for his service to Newtown and helping us to never forget and offering 
hope for the future. 
 
Mr. Cruson said it was bittersweet moving on from the Board of Education.  A lot of good work 
has been accomplished during his time on the Board.  He was looking forward to hearing what 
the Board accomplishes and wishes the new members good luck.   
 
Mr. Ramsey thanked the Board for allowing him to be a spokesperson for them to let  
Ms. Zukowski and Mr. Cruson know how much they appreciated their service.  Mr. Cruson 
helped the new Board members understand how the Board works.  He also became their go-to 
person with matters with the State Department of Education and is a very active, engaged and 
reliable person.  He is a gifted public servant and we wish him the best as a selectman. 
 
Mr. Ramsey showed appreciation for Ms. Zukowski’s tireless effort and helping to create a non-
partisan Board by allowing us to serve on committees with both parties that enhanced the 
quality of our Board.  She has a warm-hearted approach in dealing with people.  She is a full 
value public servant and wished her the best.   
 
Ms. Zukowski addressed Mrs. Uberti, Mrs. Vadas, Ms. June and members of the central office 
staff.  It has been her honor to work on your behalf.  Newtown Public Schools has remarkable  
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administrators, administrative assistants, teachers, paras, nurses, custodians, school resource 
officers, cafeteria workers, bus drivers, and others who make our schools welcoming, engaging, 
and safe.  She thanked everyone for all they have done.  She addressed Mr. Melillo and 
thanked him for working together with the Board as one team to best serve our students, staff, 
and community.  She thanked him for his efforts and dedication.   
 
To her fellow board members, Ms. Zukowski hopes they can focus on the work of improving our 
students’ learning and engagement in our classrooms and schools.  She thanked the Newtown 
community for having confidence in her to represent them on the Board of Education which has 
been an honor.     
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn.  Mr. Higgins seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 8:47 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _________________________________ 
               Donald Ramsey 
         Secretary 
 
 
 
 



































































































































































































































































































































































Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on November 8, 2023 at 7:00 p.m. in the Reed 
Intermediate School Library, 3 Trades Lane.        
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair     C. Melillo 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas 
D. Cruson                 4  Staff   

 A. Plante                6  Public    
 T. Higgins     1  Press 
 S. Tomai  
  I. Khazadian(absent) 
 G. Petertonjes 
 
Ms. Zukowski called the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donation to Newtown High School, the Newtown Middle School Ski Club trip, and 
the correspondence report.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 3 – Public Participation 
Item 4 – Reports 
Chair Report: Ms. Zukowski congratulated the Board members on the election and thanked 
Brennan Coakley and Bruce Walzak for their participation.  She also congratulated Chris Gilson 
who was at the meeting.  Mr. Gilson said he was honored to be on the Board and looked 
forward to joining the members.   
 
Superintendent’s Report: Mr. Melillo met with Central Office staff regarding the current 
paraprofessional shortage with 19 unfilled positions.  Anne Uberti has provided training to paras 
to enhance their skills and qualifications as paras.  We recognize the current salary pay scale is 
not competitive and we will provide the Board with a proposal for consideration to help address 
the shortage.  Ms. Zukowski will contact the Board to schedule a non-meeting to present the 
proposal to bring in paras and retain those that we have. This Friday our schools will have 
Veteran’s Day events.  He will attend the Veteran’s Day breakfast at the middle school and the 
luncheon and ceremony at the high school.  His former English teacher, who is a Vietnam 
veteran, will address the students. 
   
Committee Reports: 
Mrs. Plante reported that the DEI Committee met October 26 and Jana Briggs attended.  The 
points of focus this year are to improve internal and external messaging around DEI, build 
organizational capacity for DEI (building the Equity teams in each building), and identifying 
metrics to assess and measure our efforts.    
 
Mr. Cruson reported that the Policy Committee met and will only have one meeting before 
December.  We will be looking at Policy 1700 regarding firearms which Mr. Higgins and  
Mr. Melillo have been working on and also at the 6000 series policies.   
 
Mr. Vouros said the C & I Committee met regarding the Latin presentation tonight and  
Mrs. Uberti’s standardized testing results. 
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Mr. Ramsey attended an interschool level lesson between the middle and high schools on DNA 
isolation with teacher Tim Dejulio.  High school students taught the lesson to 8th grades students 
and paras were also involved.   
Mr. Vouros reported that the project adventure course is being set up at Reed. 
 
Student Report: 
Mr. Petertonjes reported that quarter two is underway.  The Homecoming Dance was a 
success.  The Unicef Club hosted a bake sale on Election Day for those voting at the high 
school.  The exchange students and teachers from Spain were heading back home today.  All 
student athletes who committed to play in college were recognized at a breakfast hosted by the 
school.  There will be parent teacher conference next Wednesday and Thursday. 
Mr. Vouros commented that our students will be going to Madrid April 2 for 10 days as part of 
the exchange program.   
 
Item 5 – Presentations 
First Read of Latin I, II and III Curriculum: 
Latin teacher Catharine Kimberly presented this curriculum. 
 
Mrs. Plante asked how many students at all levels were in these courses and if there were any 
common themes that drives students to take Latin.   
Ms. Kimberly said the classes average 20 students per level but some classes have 30 students 
at times.  Students take Latin because of its basis for romance languages and some want to 
improve their English skills including grammar. Student who are interested in the medical field, 
law and teaching are also taking Latin. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked about Latin IV. 
Ms. Kimberly said she was pursuing certification for the fourth level.   
Mr. Melillo said the ECE program is dual enrollment so she’s also becoming an adjunct with 
UCONN and students will be able to get UCONN credit for that course. 
 
Standardized Test Results: 
Mrs. Uberti presented student performance data from the state assessments administered in the 
spring of 2023.  We looked at results per student and at their growth.   
 
Mr. Higgins questioned our postsecondary readiness percentages which were not the same at 
on the Connecticut website. 
Ms. Zukowski suggest he follow up with Mrs. Uberti who would be checking on his questions. 
She also asked what steps are being taken to increase the 7th and 8th grade performance. 
 
Mrs. Uberti reported that we are in the second year of the new math program and the English 
Language Arts programs we are piloting are more rigorous.  The middle school will also benefit 
from consistency of instruction in those core areas.  There is also a need for an updated social 
studies textbook.   
 
Ms. Zukowski asked about the middle school scores dropping and questioned the five-year 
comparison in math. 
Mrs. Uberti stated that the teachers feel good about Bridges and the movement in test scores.  
The implementation of the curriculum has to be monitored.   
 
Mr. Melillo said instructional practices have been put in place.  Mrs. Uberti and Mrs. DiBartolo 
built structures in the NTSS program and success plans are tied to the strategic plan.  Our  
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teachers are learning how to implement years one and two of a new curriculum.  Mrs. Uberti has 
spearheaded the work with our administrators and teachers.  He is concerned about the scores 
but we will continue to ensure students are getting what they need. 
 
Mr. Higgins said the presentation doesn’t include performance gaps between students.   
Mrs. Uberti stated there was a report for each school.  The state identifies the achievement gap.  
Our middle school had an achievement gap in math.  Within our own demographics we can drill 
down in each group.  We look at each student individually who are not performing at grade 
level.  She referred to the first Smarter Balanced chart with ELA.   
 
Mr. Higgins was looking for data showing our progress in the gaps. 
Mrs. Uberti said there are gaps to close but we have a robust data system.  Students are 
assessed through classroom instruction and then there is intervention based on student needs. 
Engaging instruction matters and a boring instruction is not engaging middle school students so 
a change of instruction is needed.  We always saw a dip down from students going to 5th grade 
and a dip down in 7th and then up in 8th.  We are looking at programs to bridge their gap.   
Ms. Zukowski was happy Mrs. Uberti was our assistant superintendent and appreciates the 
work she does. 
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
Action on 2024-2025 Board of Education Budget Assumptions and Priorities: 
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved that the Board of Education approve the 2024-2025 Board of 
Education Budget Assumptions and Priorities.  Mrs. Tomai seconded. 
 
The Board reviewed the suggested changes and decided on the following motion. 
MOTION: Ms. Zukowski moved that we replace bullet 3 of the assumptions with the following: 
“Consistent student support is crucial to address students achieving below desired outcomes as 
reflected by the states various measures of performance, with particular focus on overall areas 
of academic decline.”  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Zukowski moved to add another bullet below the current 4th bullet that says  
“Continue to pursue opportunities to share services, where appropriate, between the Board of 
Education and all town departments, and participate in regional services when they are 
beneficial to the district.”  Mrs. Plante seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Main motion as amended passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 5141.21 
Administration of Student Medications in the School.  Mrs. Plante seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved that the Board of Education rescind Policy 4-608.1 Administration 
of Medications.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 7 – New Business 
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved that the Board of Education approve using $120,653.13 from the 
Non-lapsing Account for the Reed chiller restoration.  Mrs. Plante seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 

MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved that the Board of Education approve using approximately $65,000 
from the Non-Lapsing Account for the Facilities Study.  Mrs. Plante seconded. 
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Mr. Cruson asked how much will be left after these expenses were paid. 
Mrs. Vadas said approximately $100,000 would be left with $300,000 remaining for special 
education. 
Mrs. Plante noted that there was no RFP issued yet for the feasibility study. 
Mr. Barlow noted that when this was done in his previous district it came in at $120,000 so this 
estimate is in that range. 
 
Mrs. Tomai wanted to be sure the RFP was asking for recommendations rather than a list of 
what is wrong. 
Mr. Barlow said we added a functionality study for our educational programs in all schools to 
look at the district as a whole.  They do an assessment of the buildings and then prioritize end 
of life on equipment.  We determined the priorities and assigned value to them. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked if there was anything going into the RFP any more granular regarding the 
middle school given what is going to be the best plan for the school. 
Mr. Barlow noted that the driving force for the facilities study was because of the approval of an 
indoor air quality project for the middle school which could be $400,000.  It’s important not to 
spend that money before we know more about the building. 
 
Ms. Zukowski questioned the cost as “about $65,000” and having to come back to the Board to 
change the amount.   
Mr. Barlow said we used the same motion as that of the First Selectman because they are 
paying for half of the study.   
 
MOTION: Ms. Zukowski moved to amend the motion to change the language to read “using up 
to $65,000.”  Mrs. Tomai seconded.  Motion passes unanimously.   
Main motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved that the Board of Education approve the educational specifications 
for the Head O’Meadow HVAC Project.  Mrs. Plante seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved that the Board of Education approve the educational specifications 
for the Newtown High School HVAC Projec.  Mrs. Plante seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of October 17, 
2023.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Item 9 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 9:43 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ______________________________________ 
                             Donald Ramsey 
            Secretary 
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